
Administration and Finance Committee
July 19, 2012

Meeting Notes

In attendance: Chairman Tom Frenaye, K1KI, Directors Greg Widin, K0GW, Greg Sarratt, W4OZK, Bill Edgar, N3LLR, and Dennis Bodson, W4PWF, Vice Director Marty Woll, N6VI, President Kay Craigie, N3KN, CEO David Sumner, K1ZZ, CFO Barry Shelley, N1VXY, Chief Development Officer Mary Hobart, K1MMH, and COO Harold Kramer, WJ1B. Treasurer Rick Niswander, K7GM was unable to attend due to other business commitments.
1. Chairman Frenaye opened the meeting, welcoming everyone at 8:30 am. He noted an addition to the agenda to discuss the HVAC proposal to the agenda.
2. The proposed agenda was approved by unanimous vote.

3. The Minutes of the April 14, 2012 committee meeting were approved by unanimous vote.

4. Auditors’ Report

Paul Ballasy, audit partner, of JH Cohn joined the meeting to discuss the audit of the ARRL for the year ended December 31, 2011. He delivered a written report and supplemented it with oral remarks. He began his remarks with a discussion of the areas of emphasis during the audit. He then delivered the communications required by the accounting profession to the Board noting that the firm had issued an unqualified opinion on the December 31, 2011 financial statements, their review of management’s estimates, adjustments (of which there were none) and a variety of other areas. Mr. Ballasy then briefly reviewed the financial statements and some key statistics, discussing working capital and an overview of the financial statements. He also reported that there were no new accounting pronouncements that were implemented for this year’s financial statements.
In his discussion, Mr. Ballasy noted the new footnote to the financial statements for pledges receivable.  Mr. Sumner asked a question regarding the valuation of these pledges for financial statement purposes. Mr. Ballasy offered that, because some of the pledges were multiple year pledges, there was a discount rate applied to provide a present value and then an estimate of 10% was applied for potentially uncollectible pledges. He did note that the 10% was higher than other organization’s campaigns but that the ARRL didn’t have a long history yet with these types of pledges.

Mr. Ballasy then offered comments about the pension liability footnote in the financial statements. He noted that it is expected that the pension plan will be terminated and the plan assets distributed by the end of the year and the ultimate liability will depend on the number of participants choosing the annuity option for their benefit payment.
Director Dick Isely joined the meeting at this point.

Mr. Ballasy concluded his remarks with a discussion of the potential changes coming in not-for-profit accounting including differing designations of net assets. There was a short committee discussion regarding various aspects of the financial statements and footnotes. 
The Committee resolved into an Executive Session at 9:25 am for a discussion with Mr. Ballasy and staff was excused. The Committee arose at 9:40 am. Mr. Ballasy left the meeting at this point.
There was a break at 9:40 am with the Committee and staff reconvening at 9:47 am 
5. CEO Report

Mr. Sumner distributed the updated Project Status Report. He noted the changes in the report from the last one issued at the end of the first quarter. Two projects were completed and dropped from the report. He then discussed with the Committee the item regarding non-traditional routes into Amateur Radio reporting that a) he had taken responsibility for this item and b) that he would like to form a group to evaluate the effect of kit building as a route to Amateur Radio. Mr. Woll asked a question about whether the lead on this project would come from HQ or clubs. Mr. Sumner responded he would like to use resources from HQ as well as clubs and other volunteers.  Mr. Widin asked a question about the timeline for this item and if the Committee would be able to see some outcomes sooner rather than later. Mr. Sumner responded that there will be a rollout in the near future. 
6. Pension Plan Termination
Messrs. Jared Manville (Bostonian Group), Ryan Quinn (The Standard) and Mike Devlin (BCG) joined the meeting at this point to discuss the termination of the ARRL Defined Benefit Pension Plan and the process for distributing the assets.
Mr. Quinn presented the Committee with a proposed timeline for final termination of the pension plan. He discussed the history from the plan freeze through termination to the final distribution. He described the various options that pension participants will have for distribution of their portion of the assets, noting that the default position for distribution is the deferred annuity option. Mr. Woll questioned the default option and Mr. Quinn responded that there is a legal constraint regarding making lump sum payments without specific authorization. He also noted that lump sum option is “one time option” at this point, and cannot be exercised in the future if someone elects the annuity option now.

Mr. Quinn continued his presentation noting that the Bostonian Group would be brought in along with representatives of The Standard to have group meetings with the participants to explain options and give individual advice where necessary. Both groups are registered investment advisors. It was noted that individuals currently receiving monthly benefits from the pension plan could have annuities purchased now, ahead of the final asset distribution. Mr. Woll asked a question about settling the existing people receiving benefits early. 
Mr. Quinn also mentioned the possibility of converting the Plan’s assets to cash immediately. Mr. Woll challenged this proposal because the assets were invested to match the liabilities. It was pointed out that interest rate fluctuations won’t affect the liability from now until final distribution as this rate has been set by regulation at this point.

Mr. Quinn then led the Committee through a discussion of the communication process for the Plan participants. The Standard and Bostonian Group will hold group and individual meetings in early September to explain the choices available to participants and help them make decisions. Both organizations are Registered Investment Advisors and are qualified to do so. It was noted that the ARRL is not an RIA and should refrain from making any recommendations to employees in this process.
Mr. Devlin discussed the unique aspects of settling a pension liability and walked the committee through the process. Final bids will be received early in the day and a final decision needs to be made before the market closes at 4 pm. In addition, the Plan administrator will have to sign a 2 page document on that day to close the transaction. BCG (Devlin’s firm) will organize a due diligence conference call for the ARRL to select the winning bidder based on both quality and price. The Standard recommends a Board motion to affirmatively authorize the implementation of the final termination and also the creation of a sub-committee to review the Alert Package (due diligence) and commit to the annuity purchase. 
Director Fenstermaker joined the meeting during this discussion.

Mr. Frenaye asked about the pension advisors availability for participant meetings. Mr. Quinn responded, explaining the detail process for meeting with plan participants. Representatives of the Bostonian Group will also be available to help on site and by phone. Mr. Quinn strongly suggested establishing a dedicated “termination hotline” for recording questions from participants. Calls should be reviewed daily.

There was a consensus of the Committee that the decision should be made to go to the market immediately to price and potentially acquire an annuity for the existing retirees. Mr. Devlin will coordinate that effort.
The Committee then discussed the conversion of the appropriate assets into cash. It was agreed to let the Pension Investment Committee make a recommendation to the A&F Committee. 
It was MOVED by Mr. Bodson, seconded by Mr. Widin that the Pension Investment Committee, report to the A&F committee within 30 days with respect to any recommendations that may be appropriate with regard to the nature of investments of designated ARRL assets. The motion PASSED unanimously.
Upon the MOTION of Mr. Woll, seconded by Mr. Bodson, it is recommended that the ARRL Board of Directors authorize the Pension Investment Committee comprised of the Chairman of the Administration and Finance Committee, ARRL Treasurer and ARRL Chief Financial Officer, (CFO, A&F Chair, Treasurer) to settle the defined benefit pension plan obligations and distribute the assets accordingly following appropriate due diligence.

7. Returning to Agenda Item # 5. 
Mr. Frenaye asked about the IT Department’s commitment to the Digital QST project. Mr. Shelley responded that the primary IT commitment to the project was complete for the moment and that the IT Department is now focusing on other projects. A short discussion ensued about access to the DXCC Yearbook included with the current edition of the Digital QST.
Mr. Sumner concluded his report by noting that Allan Pitts, W1AGP, ARRL Media and Public Relations Manager, will be retiring this fall and that he has discussed transition issues with him.

8. CFO Report
Mr. Shelley referred to his written report and the financial exhibits distributed prior to the meeting. In his remarks, he noted that the organization has done well financially in the first six months of the year. He noted that total revenues are a critical metric for the organization and, for the first six months of the year, we were running ahead of expectations. He also noted that income from operations was running well ahead of expectations for the first half of the year and that, unlike the prior year, much of the favorable variance on the bottom line was revenue related, not just expense savings. He also reported that contribution revenue had not met expectations so far this year. In his remarks, Mr. Shelley noted that dues income was over $100,000 higher than anticipated and that the total number of members was over 1,000 more than had been planned for this point in the year. There was the opinion expressed that some of this growth was related to the introduction of Digital QST and better use of direct mail and e-mail efforts. Mr. Sumner offered that retention has also improved and noted that about 10,000 members expire each month with about 70% of them renewing on time. Any small increase in that percentage represents a significant growth factor over time. 
Mr. Shelley continued his remarks reporting that fee revenues, in comparison to expectations, were still ahead of Plan but had slowed somewhat from the strong pace set in the early months of the year. He reported that expenses, in total, were well under budget and that there were no specific areas of concern at this point.
Continuing his remarks, Mr. Shelley reported that operating cash flow was good but noted that there will be a significant outflow of cash in the second half of the year with the termination of the defined benefit pension plan and the acquisition of the new HVAC system.

Mr. Shelley then discussed the annual reforecast of the financial results prepared by the management group. He noted that it was generally a “high level” review of revenues and expenses through the first part of the year and a projection of the full year based on those results. In summary he reported that, while the original planned had projected a loss from operations of $70,000, the reforecast was now projecting a gain of $70,000 although, given the relative magnitude of the financial results, both figures could be considered “break-even”. Mr. Shelley reported that the two largest items were the increased dues revenues and the reduced cost of investment management fees.

Mr. Shelley continued his report, referring to the report he had distributed in response to the Committee’s request at the prior meeting to have a limited functional time/compensation costs analysis of selected functions at Headquarters. He reviewed the methodology for the Committee and summarized the results.  He did note that the biggest surprises, based on the estimates provided by management, were the total cost of the DXCC program and the start-up cost of Digital QST. He also noted that a significant portion of the time in MVP was allocated to Logbook of the World support.
In closing, Mr. Shelley noted that the request by the Committee in April to remove the “Fathom” name from the ARRL web site pages had been completed. He also reported on progress regarding the back-up of the LoTW system. The Committee expressed concern that this hadn’t been completed yet. Mr. Shelley responded that, once the changeover to AT&T as the organization’s ISP was complete, it would take about a week to implement and back-up LoTW off-site.
9. HVAC

Mr. Shelley referred to his written report that had been distributed prior to the meeting and provided an overview of the recommendation to replace the HVAC systems for the back half of the HQ building. He reviewed his responses to several questions asked by Mr. Woll prior to the meeting.  The Committee had a short discussion regarding the proposal.

It was MOVED by Mr. Bodson, seconded by Mr. Edgar, that the ARRL staff proceed to negotiate a contract with Air Temp Mechanical Services, Inc. to replace the HVAC systems in the west end of the Headquarters building. The motion was APPROVED.

10. Treasurer’s Report

Mr. Niswander was unable to attend the meeting owing to other business obligations, but had submitted a written report to the Committee prior to the meeting. Mr. Frenaye provided a discussion of Mr. Niswander’s written report in which he pointed out the recommended changes that were proposed for the ARRL Investment Policy. The Committee held a short discussion of the proposed changes.
Upon the MOTION of Mr. Woll, seconded by Mr. Bodson, the Committee unanimously APPROVED that the changes in the ARRL Investment Policy recommended by the Treasurer be accepted, subject to the addition of the phrase “subject to restrictions on disposition of publicly traded securities by the donor” and that a corresponding recommendations be made to the Board of Directors. 

11. Pension Investment Committee

Mr. Frenaye reported that there is an upcoming meeting of the Committee to review the 1st and 2nd quarter performance of the assets in the 403(b) plan.
12. COO Report

Mr. Kramer began his report by referring to his written report distributed prior to the meeting. He noted the early implementation of the new Digital edition of QST reporting that the rollout had gone smoothly. He reported to the Committee that 1,226 members were now “digital only” deliveries of QST. Mr. Kramer reported that there are good reporting tools from Nxtbook with which to track “click through” rates and which pages are being viewed. Not surprisingly, the same sections that are popular in the print addition are receiving the highest page views. The Committee had a general discussion of anecdotal member reaction to the rollout of the product.

Continuing his report, Mr. Kramer reported on staff additions since the last meeting. He reported that additional staff hour increases included Sales and Marketing with 5hr/wk for a customer service rep and the second was in the Warehouse which was from 30 hrs per week to full time. He noted that the additional hours in the warehouse were sales to Amazon.com as that company has unusual packaging and delivery demands that must be met.
Mr. Kramer continued with his report telling the Committee that ARRL Technical Editor Joel Hallas will be retiring around the first of the year. He will continue to prepare “The Doctor Is In” column. He also reported that the Managing Editor of QST will be out for an extended time due to illness however we are fully staffed everywhere else. 

Mr. Widin asked about the sales, by Amazon.com, of out of date license manuals. Mr. Kramer responded that, while we have raised the point with Amazon, they have been unresponsive to the issue. The Committee expressed concern about this situation.

The Committee then had a discussion regarding the labeling of products and possible creative tension across different areas of the building surrounding the “When All Else Fails” slogan. They discussed coordination between departments.
Continuing the COO report, Mr. Kramer distributed a copy of the Logbook of the World report that had been sent to the Committee electronically in advance of the meeting. He reviewed statistics for LoTW. Mr. Edgar asked how many LoTW users were not ARRL members. Mr. Kramer responded that he would have to check and get back to the Committee with an answer. He continued his report noting that LoTW will be the main award system of the ARRL once the legacy DXCC system in eliminated and the AIS is implemented. Mr. Kramer then discussed changes in processing and pricing issues with DXCC and LoTW. The Committee had a discussion about the growth opportunities in the awards programs and related revenues. In conjunction with this discussion, Mr. Kramer presented a process for evaluating potential additions to the list of awards that are considered for inclusion in LoTW and a formal approval process. There followed a long discussion of the process for applying credits in LoTW. 
In closing, Mr. Kramer noted that with the increase in users, LoTW support requirements will continue to increase. The Committee had a wide ranging discussion of LoTW and what can be expected of it in the future.
13. CDO Report

Ms. Hobart distributed two exhibits regarding year-to-date donations. In her remarks she noted the two areas of concern at this point in time, Diamond Club and the Defense Fund. She discussed revised plans to help recoup some of the shortfall experienced so far in 2012. As part of this discussion she distributed examples of marketing materials for Diamond Club promotions that will be implemented in the second half of the year. In the discussion of the Defense Fund, Ms. Hobart noted that the newsletter, Spectrum Defense Matters, had been distributed later than originally planned but a recent mailing seems to have helped increase giving to that fund. Mr. Widin asked about how materials being sent with renewals to term members were distributed to Life members. Ms. Hobart responded.

Continuing her report, Ms. Hobart noted that the bi-annual W1AW campaign was mailed out this year. She also discussed recent results from the Second Century Campaign. Ms. Hobart commented on the excellent performance of Lauren Clarke noting that Mrs. Clarke will be taking over the day-to-day activities of the Development Dept and that Ms. Hobart will be focusing more of her time in 2013 on the Second Century Campaign.
Mr. Frenaye asked a question about the level of the W1AW endowment campaign and Ms. Hobart responded, reporting that it has been higher in other years. Mr. Woll noted there were some errors in one of the Development Dept mailings. Mr. Frenaye asked about donation levels nationwide in the not-for-profit industry. Ms. Hobart responded that, while it was picking up in recent months, it hasn’t been as good in recent years. Mr. Frenaye continued asking if the ARRL is competing against other NFPs for the donation dollars of ham radio operators. Ms. Hobart responded that this was absolutely the case. The Committee then discussed which ARRL programs were funded 100% by donations including the Teachers’ Institutes.
Returning to the discussion of the Second Century Campaign, Ms. Hobart reported that, while we haven’t been able to increase the donations in the past couple of months, there is a significant level of solicitation activity going on within the Second Century Campaign Committee. She also reported that she believes there is a sizable pledge waiting in the wings. Continuing her report, she noted that we will soon be discussing the level of the publically announced goal which may be less than initially projected. This will also kick off the public portion of the fundraising campaign. She then distributed and discussed the materials which will be used in the campaign. 
Ms. Hobart then began a discussion of the Member Loyalty program and the one year complimentary Diamond Club membership. She outlined the history of complimentary Diamond Club for 50-year or more ARRL members noting that there is still some confusion about these awards. She reported that her department had contacted over 4,700 50-year or more ARRL members since they had taken over the program at a cost of approximately $9 per person, but have only converted 178 of these people into donors. Ms. Hobart recommended that Standing Order #11 be modified to eliminate one-year complimentary Diamond Club membership for 50-year or more ARRL members as she does not feel the this program is achieving the goals. She noted that we will continue to send certificates and letters to 40, 50, 60 and 70 year members.

Mr. Bellows joined the meeting during this discussion.

Upon the MOTION of Mr. Woll, seconded by Mr. Edgar, the Committee VOTED to recommend to the ARRL Board of Directors that Standing Order #11 be amended to delete the phrase “… and one year Diamond Club membership” as a benefit for 50-year, 60-year and 70-year members.  

14. Centennial Celebration Update 
Mrs. Craigie reported on a meeting of the Centennial Celebration Committee that was held the day before and discussed the feedback from the membership and others about potential events, etc. She noted that, while many were predictable, one idea for a video on the Centennial stood out. She reported that Alan Pitts had been asked to provide a cost estimate within 30 days for a video of this nature. She also reported that input from clubs will be assembled and reported back to the membership. 
She continued her report by reminding the Committee that two proposals for a National Convention in 2014 will be presented to the ARRL Board of Directors at this meeting. She reported that there are some suggestions for a line of Centennial themed publications and that a mock-up of a possible logo for the Centennial has been completed although this is still a work in progress. 
Mr. Bellows suggested that, if there is a presentation for clubs, that it be ready for introduction in the summer of 2013 to build momentum for the Centennial year.

15. IT Support Issues 

Mr. Bodson noted that he would like to continue discussions with Senior Management about the level of IT support required in the coming year to insure the appropriate staffing is included in the Plan for 2013. 

16. Repeater Directory and Changes as a result of the ARRL – NFCC MOU

Mrs. Craigie discussed the Executive Committee directive to re-negotiate the MOU with the NFCC. She wanted to know if the Committee believed there were changes that needed to be made in the arrangements, particularly since the ARRL pays frequency coordinators for listings in the Repeater Directory. She noted that, given FCC interpretations of the rules and the possibility of coordinators’ area of responsibility overlapping, it was likely that the organization will need to accept listings from all coordinators and provide payment to them, even if two coordinators are providing the same listing. 
Mrs. Craigie asked the Committee if they felt it appropriate to continue the practice of paying for listings in the Repeater Directory and, if so, how should we handle the situation of two coordinators from the same area submitting the same listings? Mr. Sumner suggested that one solution would be to pay half the cost for a listing to each coordinator noting that continuing to pay for listings will help the coordinators and facilitate the ARRL in getting the actual listings. He also suggested that if we were to choose to discontinue payments, there will be coordinators who would refuse to provide listings although the General Counsel believes the coordinators cannot prevent the ARRL from publishing data it already has or from obtaining it from another source if necessary.
QST Editor Steve Ford and Sales and Marketing Manager Bob Inderbitzen joined the meeting to discuss the costs, etc. of the ARRL Repeater Directory. They reported that, currently, the ARRL pays coordinators $1 for each listing submitted and that, in total, the annual cost of the listings is approximately $22,000. They also reported that the total cost for producing the Repeater Directory products is about $88,000 which equates to $2.50 per book inclusive of all the direct costs. It was noted that direct sales of all Repeater Directory products is about $215,000 annually in comparison to about $110,000 of costs for the products. 
The Committee then had a discussion of the economics of the Repeater Directory product array. Mrs. Craigie noted that it was her opinion that the ARRL should continue to pay for the listings and also should give the staff enough leeway to negotiate a reasonable business deal. There is some concern about whether or not there will be a viable NFCC and Mr. Sumner offered the opinion that, given those circumstances, we should not choose to complicate the matter at this point. Mr. Bodson stressed that solution should insure receipt of accurate data.
The sense of the Committee was to continue funding the acquisition of listings from the repeater coordinators. In principle, the Committee wants to keep the financial commitment relatively constant even if there are multiple coordinators from the same region.

17. Succession Planning
Mr. Frenaye provided the Committee with an update on activities in this area since the last meeting. Mrs. Craigie had researched and distributed by e-mail what had been done in 1981-82 and had published the information to the Committee. She noted that the Committee’s conclusion in April had been that one of the key pieces was to decide what the organization would be looking for in a replacement for the CEO and this information still needs to be developed. She noted that this is the next step in the process. 
Mr. Frenaye then asked for volunteers to work on a job description. It was agreed that a sub-committee of the A&F Committee would be formed under the direction of Mr. Frenaye to complete this task. It was also noted that the Committee must also develop a process for identifying, interviewing and selecting a new Chief Executive Officer when the time came. Mr. Widin noted that the recent replacement process for the Treasurer should help give some idea for how the process should be accomplished. Messrs. Frenaye and Sumner and Mrs. Craigie will work on a rough time line for the process.
18. Motions for Board Meeting

Mr. Frenaye summarized the Committee motions for action at the ARRL Board of Directors meeting:

· Standing Order 11 – Dropping member loyalty program from Diamond Club membership
· Changes to the Investment Policy

· Approval and authorization of pension plan termination

· Acceptance of financial statements and the auditors’ report

19. Other Business

Mr. Frenaye highlighted two issues for the Committee that he felt needed to be discussed in the coming meetings:

· When does the organization need to consider a dues increase? Mr. Bodson asked that information be provided on the last dues increase including how many members were lost and how long it took to recover them.
· The issue of advisory committee recommendations that seem to die once proposed. Mr. Frenaye expressed the opinion that the organization needs to do this better and provide constructive feedback to the advisory committees. Mr. Sumner noted that the process put in place many years ago for advisory committees is overly bureaucratic and that the overall structure may need to be change. He suggested that a group should look at the rules and regulations for advisory committees with an eye toward streamlining them. Mr. Edgar suggested that this could be a task for the Programs and Services Committee. 
20. Adjournment 
Upon the MOTION of Mr. Widin, seconded by Mr. Sarratt t it was unanimously VOTED to adjourn the meeting at 4:38 pm.
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